PIPE & NORTH PIPE LAKES PROTECTION & REHABILITATION DISTRICT

JUNE, 2004 NEWSLETTER

Following is a summary of our consultant’s (Steve McComas) comments made at our Special Meeting on May 22 regarding the state of our lakes and suggested projects.

WATERSHED CHARACTERISTICS—The watershed area to lake area ratio for North Pipe and Pipe Lakes is 18 (high) and 8 (normal) respectively. This means that there is over two times the amount of watershed area relative to the lake surface area feeding North Pipe as Pipe. Our total watershed area of 2475 total acres most of which is forested and a small percentage is agricultural. This benefits the quality of our lakes.

The estimated amount of water coming into Pipe Lakes annually (1438 acre-feet) would be enough water to fill a 1,400 foot deep swimming pool the size of a football field.  It would be enough drinking water to supply a town of 21,000 for a year. Although this is a lot of water coming into our lakes, the volume of Pipe Lake alone is 7992 acre-feet. If Pipe Lake completely dried up, it would take over 5 years to fill. Rainfall is, of course, the most significant source of water to the Pipe Lakes.

It appears, based on water conductivity surveys, that septic tank seepage into the lake is quite minor, although this does not mean that there are not any. This possibly could be investigated further.

STREAM QUALITY AND FLOW—The water quality of the tributary steams is considered good when compared to others in our ecoregion. Phosphorus concentrations have been measured and generally range from 50 to 150 ppb (parts/billion), but some readings have been over 300 ppb. It is common for streams in this part of the state to have phosphorus concentrations of around 150 ppb or higher. If both Pipe Lake’s tributary streams had phosphorus concentrations at these levels, the lakes would have more algae than they presently do. There are four streams that feed in excess of .80 or more kg of phosphorus/day into North Pipe during storm runoff periods, whereas Pipe has only one stream at or above this rate. However, by far, North Pipe is the primary source of phosphorus for Pipe with input levels upwards of 2 kg phosphorus/day.

Remember that adage I told you about last September; that one pound of phosphorus can produce from 300 to 500 pounds of algae? Well those four streams that flow in excess of .80 kg of phosphorus/day into North Pipe equates to a minimum of 2116 pounds of algae/day (when the streams are flowing). Also, whenever there is flow from North Pipe into Pipe, a minimum of 1322 pounds of algae/day enters Pipe Lake from North Pipe.

LAKE DISSOLVED OXYGEN & TEMPERATURE—Both lakes thermally stratify during the summer. This means that wind action will mix the upper lake water only during the summer. We do have a turnover of water twice each year, which is a cause of internal recycling of phosphorus. This is more prominent for North Pipe that for Pipe.

LAKE CLARITY—Lake water clarity in Pipe Lake is excellent with a summer average around 14 feet. Given the phosphorus levels and other characteristics, the clarity of Pipe Lake is much better that would be predicted and better than similar lakes in our ecoregion. It is suspected that the in-lake biology plays a key role. Zooplankton are small crustacean-like animals that can feed on algae. It is suspected that Pipe Lake contains more zooplankton than average. Further sampling should be done to confirm this.

North Pipe Lake has lower clarity, with a summer average of 6.5 feet. This is due to several reasons which include: larger watershed to lake surface ratio (North Pipe receives more phosphorus per unit surface area compared to Pipe), North Pipe is shallower than Pipe, making is more sensitive to phosphorus inputs and resulting algae growth, and finally, North Pipe has a higher color content that derives from wetlands and peat soils in the watershed. Additionally, there is more internal recycling of phosphorus in North Pipe than in Pipe.

LAKE AQUATIC PLANTS—There are fair stands of emergent vegetation in shallow water near the shoreline, which is beneficial as a filter for nutrients and as fish and wildlife habitat. However, submerged aquatic vegetation coverage in the lakes is low. Pipe Lake has far fewer aquatic plants per lake area than North Pipe. Because plants absorb phosphorus, this is one reason Pipe Lake is more sensitive to changes to water quality.

SHORELAND INVENTORY—The shoreland area encompasses three components: the upland fringe, the shoreline and shallow water area by the shore. A photographic inventory of the Pipe Lakes shoreline was conducted in August 2003. Based on Steve’s analysis, about 64% of the parcels in the Pipe Lake shoreland and 99% of the parcels in the North Pipe shoreland area meet the natural ranking criteria for shorelines and upland areas. In the next 10 years, proactive volunteer native landscaping could improve the natural aspects of a number of parcels.

RECOMMENDED LAKE IMPROVEMENT & STABILIZATION PROJECTS—North Pipe can gain potential water quality improvements from watershed projects that address streambank erosion. This may be a way to reduce phosphorus loading and improve clarity. Another potential improvement area would be to reduce the effects of internal recycling.

The best ways to improve clarity conditions in Pipe Lake are three-fold: improve water quality in North Pipe (which will help Pipe) improve shoreland buffers and optimize the biological influence of zooplankton in Pipe Lake.

Steve has recommended a number of specific projects for the watershed area, shoreland protection and enhancement, aquatic plants, in-lake clarity improvements and ongoing monitoring and education programs. Our Water Quality Committee is reviewing these and their recommendations for a Comprehensive Lake Management Plan, which will be presented to the Board of Commissioners on August 6th. The Board may make some changes and then approve the plan for presentation to the entire District at our August 28th Annual Meeting. A budget for 2005 will be presented at this time.

BOAT PARADE—The boat parade is scheduled for Saturday, July 3 (with Sunday July 4 as a rain date) at 1:00 p.m. Details are shown on the attached flyer. Note that instead of awarding cash prizes this year, very nice trophies worthy of display worldwide will be awarded for the first three places. Joan Billig has agreed to chair this event and no other volunteers are needed as enough of you signed up at the Special Meeting. THANKS TO THE VOLUNTEERS WHO WILL MAKE THIS EVENT A SUCCESS.

ANNUAL PICNIC—Our annual picnic is scheduled for 1:00p.m. Saturday, August 14 at the County Line again this year. However there will be a new twist. Since we became a District, many of you have expressed objections or concerns of using taxpayer money to fund social events of this kind. The Board discussed this issue at several meetings and presented a proposal to the people at the Special Meeting. This year’s picnic is still being financed by carryover money from the Lake Association, which is volunteered money. A motion was made and passed at the Special Meeting to charge each person in attendance at this year’s picnic a nominal amount. Money collected from this year’s picnic will be used to finance next year’s picnic. The charges agreed to were adults--$5.00; children ages 5 through 11--$2.50 and children under age 5 would be free. THIS IS STILL A SCREAMING DEAL CONSIDERING ALL THE FOOD AND DRINKS YOU GET FOR THIS NOMINAL FEE.

WE STILL NEED A FEW VOLUNTEERS. Jerry Weinkauf has agreed to co-chair this event. However, we still need someone else to serve as co-chair with him. With two people fulfilling this function, the amount of work, effort and time will be greatly reduced. So, don’t be bashful, please call me at 715-822-5317 and sign up for this assignment. To show that this job is already easier, we already have 16 task positions signed up by various volunteers. HOWEVER, WE STILL NEED ABOUT 8-9 MORE VOLUNTEER POSITIONS TO FILL. Presently, we need the following volunteers: 

· One person to help Co-Chair this event

· One person to help at the registration & check-in table

· Two people to help set-up

· One person to help serve & one person to run food out from the kitchen as needed

· Two or three people or two adults & two older kids to help organize games

· One person to help clean-up

These are all real easy jobs, which should take only a little bit of your time on the day of the picnic. SO, PLEASE, DON’T BE BASHFUL AND GIVE ME A CALL AT 715-822-5317 TO SIGN UP FOR ONE OF THESE JOBS.

NEW WISCONSIN LAW—Are you aware that in the State of Wisconsin (and Minnesota) that it is unlawful to transport aquatic plants (any plants) on public roads or to place a watercraft or trailer with aquatic plants attached into Wisconsin’s waters. If a person is caught with aquatic plants hanging on their boat trailer when they back in to launch or pickup their boat they will be ticketed. The reason for this law is that most people cannot distinguish between exotic plants and “good” plants. This law eliminates the need to identify harmful exotic plants by prohibiting the transport of all plants. SO YOU CAN HELP by watching your friends and other people as they start to launch or pickup their boat into our lakes, and telling them about this law.

DID YOU KNOW that it is unlawful in Polk County to use fertilizer containing phosphorus within 1000 feet of the lake’s OHWM? This means that ANY fertilizer you use, the middle number of the mix must be zero.

WEB SITE—Do you remember that we have a web site? You can visit this site at http://pipelakes.home.att.net/. What will you find there? Well lots of “stuff” and good information.

· First you see the home page which contains some scenic pictures around our area.

· A Bulletin Board service some of you have asked for is available. Currently someone is looking for a caretaker/housekeeper to help maintain their cabin. They are also looking for others with similar needs to partner with.

· Want to know what is going on around your lake? All Board, Special and Annual Meeting minutes are available for you to read.

· Miss a newsletter or want to go back and look something up? You can do that, as all newsletters since Fall 2002 are available.

· There is a schedule for future meetings and events.

· What are we doing? There is an outline of all of our current projects.

· Financial and Budget information is provided.

· Want to know what is going on in our Township? Township meeting agendas and minutes are posted.

This web site is maintained for your convenience, but it does take some and effort to maintain it. If enough of you use it, we will keep it going. If not, we will terminate it. We would like to hear your thoughts and comments on this site including ways to improve it.

